PINEWOOD FIRE DISTRICT

BOARD MEETING

JULY 16, 2013
MEMBERS PRESENT:
Chairman - Richard Drinen

Len Friedlund, Clerk


Ben Click, Member


Barbara Timberman, Member

Bill DeGroot, Member


MEMBERS ABSENT:

None
STAFF PRESENT:

Chief Welsch



Office Manager - Kim Ball

Steve Oberly, Captain
Josh Doak



Derek Day



Jon Arnold
Joshua Greig



Terri Perry





VOLUNTEERS PRESENT:
None


PUBLIC PRESENT:


Larry Young 



Sue Drinen 



Bob Timberman
Meeting opened at 5:00 p.m. with the Pledge of Allegiance and Roll Call.  A quorum was affirmed.
ADMINISTRATIVE REMARKS:

Chairman Drinen opened the meeting by explaining that he had gone to the services in Prescott for the 19 fallen firefighter hotshots from the Granite Mountain group.  He was very impressed with the service and he felt we were very well represented by our people who attended.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES:
The minutes for June 25, 2013 were approved as presented.  The minutes for the July 2, 2013 special meeting were approved as presented.
CORRESPONDENCE:
We received a nice card and it was given to the board to read.
FINANCIAL REPORTS:

A.  JUNE EXPENDITURES:

Chairman Drinen explained that we are one hundred percent through the last fiscal year.  We only spent 79.73 percent of the total budget; we will carryover the rest of the money into the new fiscal year.  Our total income last year was over the budgeted amount by almost four percent due to wildland assignments and ambulance income. 
Chief Welsch brought the board's attention to the fact that our FDAT income was $37,000.00 more than we budgeted.  In the new fiscal year budget we have budgeted $300,000.00 again for FDAT with the hopes we will see the same amount we received this year.  Chief will be trying to get the county to give more exact figures on projected FDAT and assessments values in the following year to come. 
Chairman Drinen asked the board "Are there any questions or comments on the financials?  Since there are no questions on financials we will move on to the next agenda item."
OFFICE MANAGER’S REPORT – Kim Ball
A.  Ambulance Billing Report:  JUNE
In June the district received $11,462.15 in payments which brought our total ambulance income for the fiscal year to $139,626.95.  The district received approximately twenty one percent more money this year in ambulance billing than anticipated.  The district charged out $35,898.72 for ambulance claims.  The resident subsidy for June was $1,534.72 which brought our fiscal year total for resident subsidies to $30,115.49.  The aging report is at $51,570.59 due to the influx of summer residents needing assistance.

The district received the last installment from Highlands for the Bear Jaw crew which brought the total income received to $59,768.65.  All state land claims have been paid; bring the total income from state land to $117,753.19.  Out of District income was a total of $10,000.00 with $3,333.00 still outstanding.
The district received only $307.12 from the collection agency this year. 

B.  MONTHLY RUN LOG COMPARISON REPORT:  JUNE 2013
In June there were 51 medical calls, 10 fire calls and 29 special duty calls which brought our total for the month to 90.  We saw 42 individuals in the med room bring our total to 132 for the month.  There were 90 toned out calls, 32 transports and 32 patients transported.  Inside the district we had a total of 79 calls or 88% with 11 calls outside the district or 22%.  Total calls year to date are 285 with 96 med room encounters which bring our total to date to 381.   
CHIEF'S REPORT:
A.
Response Exception Reports:


1.
Fire

2.
EMS


3.
Rescue

There were no real exceptional calls this month, just the usual increase in EMS calls due to the influx of our summer residents and visitors.  Our walk-in encounters have increased due to the summer residents also, still can't get the message out to call 9-1-1 instead of driving down here.  
B.
AFDA REPORT:

Chief Welsch went to the AFDA meeting in Tucson a couple of weeks ago to get the updates on House Bill 2572.  Chief Welsch included the new financial standards to be implemented in July 2013 and there after.  
Chief Welsch went on to explain that our department is on track and in compliance with the new standards.  The district has always done what was required by statue but unfortunately many districts have not be complying with those statues; so a few bad apples have made all districts look bad.
Chief Welsch explained one of the changes in statue is that the district no longer has to post any future budgets in the newspaper.  Every district is expected to keep a district website and we are only required to post the future budgets on the website for 20 days and as usual post the budget in three different locations in the community for 20 days before the final adoption of the new budget.  This year we posted in the newspaper, on the website and at the Post Office, Sanitary District and the Fire Department.  The district is required to keep all future budgets posted on the website for five years and removing each budget as the sixth year mark is reached.
Chief Welsch also explained that there are new financial standards which place more responsibilities on the fire board as well as the districts chief.  The district will have to give an estimate of expenses for the next two fiscal years to the Chairman and Clerk of the board by the board meeting in August.  This projection of expenditures will be hard to come up with because we are still not sure how hard we will be hit with devaluations of assessments for the next two years and the county has not being forthcoming in their projections for the next two years. Chief Welsch explained that he has been given the impression that we will continue to be devalued again in 2014 with a possible devaluation again in 2015.  However the district will see an increase in expenditures due to the Affordable Health Care Act.  As the January deadline for implementing the Affordable Health Care Act approaches we will be changing our financial projections to show how this act is going to impact the district.  
Chief Welsch went on to explain that the changes in financial standards are just reiterate what fire boards all around the state should have been doing all along.  The district has always followed the standards but several of the districts in the state were not following the standards that had already be set years ago.
The difference in our board reports will be an expanded financial report (instead of the condensed version
the board preferred to see), it will include checks registers, bank statements, county report, monthly 
balance sheet, income statement along with reconciliation.  All reports should come from the accounting software.  Cash projection report will be done/updated every month with the correct figures and given to the board.  Chief Welsch stated "The financial reports are going to be quite hard to read but we will try to go through and highlight anything important to the board.  The final change is that if the fire board should discover that there may be a liquidity issue within the district that the Board Chairman is responsible for contacting the Coconino County Board of Supervisors within 10 days of that discovery."
Clerk Friedlund asked "How are the Chairman and myself suppose to come with two years of projected figures?"

Chief Welsch replied "We will be giving you the estimates of expenses and you can decide how you want to use it.  The legislature is concerned because fire districts have gone belly up and everyone gets left out in the cold.  There is no real oversight of fire districts except the board of directors; if that board of directors does not stay on top of things then you have districts going bankrupt.  In a municipality you have layer on top of layer of management overseeing the fire departments and this type of thing just doesn't happen.  Here in a fire district the only direct oversight that happens is the fire board; so now the legislature is going to hold fire boards accountable.  If there is a problem with liquidity issues the fire board must notify the board of supervisors.  Then the county board of supervisors will appoint an administrator for the fire district until the liquidity issues are resolved.  This year and next we, as you know, will be tightening our belts and putting strategic plans on the back burner until our assessments come back up.  I am hopeful that we will see a bottoming out and increase in our assessments within two years.  There is always hope the Foxboro will build out a little better and we can annex them into our fire district and that will also help our budget.  We are still capped at five percent growth on our budget, with mill rate cap of $3.25."

Clerk Friedlund asked "On the second page it says review cash and liability reconciliations.  Does that mean that Chairman Drinen will appoint someone to review the reconciliations?"

Chief Welsch replied "Usually that means that the entire board is responsible to review all the financial records every month so you'll get the packet of financial records every month as a board so that you can review all the financial transactions.  Our packets will be larger and it may take a little longer to go over the financials in the board meetings."
Member Click asked "How does this affect our carryover funds and capital improvement?"
Chief Welsch replied "We have put aside our strategic planning for at least 3 years.  Predicting carryover amounts is extremely difficult, the office manager will back me up on this, until the close of books on June 30th we are never sure if we will meet our budgeted carryover amount or not.  We can get close but to hit the exact figure is a challenge.  We have been doing it right all along we really have.  The difference
is that we will have more paper generation, you as a board will have more to review and we will have even more transparency even beyond what we are already doing."

PERMISSION TO OVER SPEND ACCOUNT #1120:

Chief Welsch explained that account 1120 is a payroll account for the wildland firefighters.  Due to some miscommunication they were written out of the bargaining group, when they are represented by the bargaining group, so when we gave the bargaining group a three percent wage increase it did not carry over to the wildland firefighters.  So the budgeted wages for the wildland firefighters does not include the wage increase that the bargaining group received.  The district will be overspending that account this year along with any payroll item accounts that will be affected.  
Member Click moved that we give the fire chief the approval to over spend account 1120 along with the corresponding payroll accounts affected.  Member DeGroot seconded the motion.  Chairman Drinen called for the question.  Motion passed unanimously.

Ayes:  5



Nays:  0

COMP TIME IN LIEU OF OVERTIME PAYMENT:
The Fair Labor Standards Act states that we may award comp time in lieu of overtime up to a certain number of hours.

Chief Welsch asked "I would like to have to have the board's blessing to negotiate with the bargaining group concerning the use of comp time rather than overtime in order to manage our overtime accounts better.  In the long run it means that we will have to hire people back to fill those spots when the use that comp time but it will allow us an opportunity even if we cash it out later to pay that overtime after we have begun to receive tax payments.  Our bank account's are minimal until we begin to take in taxes in October and then again in April.  If we put off paying overtime amounts until out of our current salary until a later time and allow them to sell back that comp time or utilize comp time as personal leave time or vacation/sick time.  That will help us considerable over that hump when we have to borrow money to make payroll.  
Member Click asked "Comp time is hour for hour and overtime is time and a half is that correct?"
Chief Welsch stated "Yes it is."
Member Click asked "What is the practice currently and how many people prefer to use comp time?"
Chief Welsch replied "Currently we do not have comp time."
Member Click replied "I didn't realize that we didn't have comp time."
Chief Welsch replied "I just took a look at the fact that this is our highest overtime period, the summer time, when we staff highest, when we have the highest activity and call back time and unfortunately this is the time we have the most difficult time paying payroll because we have not received a tax draft yet.  So this may help us to keep from borrowing money this year."

Clerk Friedlund asked "Is this something the staff wants?"

Chief Welsch replied "I have not had a chance to speak to them about it because I felt I should have your approval of the concept of comp time before I went to the bargaining group."

Member DeGroot asked "How would you administrate that?  Hour for hour?"
Chief Welsch replied "Yes hour for hour, if they work 24 hours they get 24 hours of comp time or they can choose to split that 12 hrs of comp time and 12 hours of overtime.  Currently we allow them to sell back 72 hours of vacation time in access of their carryover vacation hours at the regular rate of pay."
Member Timberman stated "I always liked comp time in order not to pay so much tax."
Chief Welsch stated "More than likely this is just a bridge to help us get through the lean times.  At the same time there are people that do not earn vacation time as fast as others do, so there are people who could use that vacation time or they could use it as sick time if they wanted to, so that is an option for us to use.  We will never tell our employee's that we won't pay overtime it is just another tool to help us manage the human resource budget." 
Member Click replied "If you have someone come to fill in for someone else then the idea is that they will come in on overtime.  So how will you be saving money if you're going to pay out overtime any way?"
Chief Welsch replied "Yes but it would allow us to pay them at a later time.  Currently we have a higher staffing level during the months between May and October; but during the remaining months of the year our minimum staffing levels are at four except on weekends and holidays.  So a gamble but at the same time we are going to have to staff those positions any way; those individuals who want to take comp time will help us by delaying large payrolls until we get our tax money in."
Clerk Friedlund asked "Would it be appropriate at this time to ask some of the crew how they feel about this?"

Chief Welsch replied "That's up to the board I did not feel that it was appropriate to talk to them about it before the board had approved the idea of comp time and I thought it was best to bring up the subject at an open meeting."
Chairman Drinen stated "I would rather have them spend some time talking to the chief and have him explain it to them and then they can talk among themselves.  I think if the board decides that this is something we want you to talk to your people and I think that is the appropriate way to do it.  Then you can come back to us and tell us what you were able to find out.  What you are looking for today is just approval to discuss this with your people isn't it."
Chief Welsch replied "I actually would like you to approve the concept of comp time and that way when we discuss it as a group if we decide that is what we want to do we can go ahead with it.  I just think that way there will be certain members that will utilize it; we are not going to force people to do this.  That is an important provision here; it is an option that they can use or not use as they wish, others work overtime because they need the money to pay their bills."
Member Timberman replied "I fully agree with comp time, I utilized it when I was working, but would there be a limit to how much time would accrue and a time limit to take that comp time?"
Chief Welsch stated "FLSA allows for 224 hours of carried comp time for a 56 hour employee.  We would have to have something that would state you can only accumulate not more than that amount but I think once we sit down with the bargaining group that would think a fair amount to carry then that would be something that would help.  We are going to get hit with employees leaving and cashing out vacation time as it is and to a certain extent there is a provision for cashing out part of their sick leave if they leave and that is part of our capital budget every year.  So if we are going to do that in the future and we are going to allow comp time we will have to add a third category into our capital budget to allow for that but I don't see it being a huge problem this year it will have to come out of one of our overtime categories
when we pay it out."
Member Click state "I think it's a worthy option, as a matter of a fact I thought comp time was being used at this time."

Chairman Drinen asked "Are there any other comments?  Okay then I will call for a motion to approve the adoption of comp time as an option for use with the bargaining group."
Chief Welsch stated "It is not currently in their MOU."

Chairman Drinen stated "They will have to do an amendment to the MOU."

Member DeGroot asked "That includes the Bear Jaw group too?"
Chief Welsch replied "Yes."

Office manager Ball replied "The only one it doesn't affect is me."

Chief Welsch stated "It doesn't apply to me either."

Chairman Drinen asked "Do we have a motion?"

Clerk Friedlund moved to approve the adoption of comp time as an option for use with the bargaining group.  Member Timberman seconded.  Chairman Drinen asked the board if there was any further discussion.  

Chairman Drinen called for the question.  Motion passed unanimously.

Ayes:  5



Nays:  0

Chief Welsch stated "I will carry this over to our next meeting and give you a report at the next meeting."

Chair Drinen stated "That will be a future agenda topic."
SUMMARIZE ACTION ITEMS:

Chief Welsch will give report on comp time discussion with bargaining group.
Chairman Drinen asked "Does anyone else have any future agenda items."

Member Click stated "Yes I do.  After the nineteen firefighters were killed I was talking with an associate about how often an occurrence like this happens and he stated that it happens more and more frequently.

There are a lot of benefits but there are criteria for getting those benefits depending on your job title, age, years of service, state retirement system benefit, etc.  I expect there to be law suits by the families of those firefighters who were killed.  I do not want our department to get into a battle with a family of a firefighter who was killed due to them not having a certain qualifying criteria for benefits, or battling the state pension system or in a battle with the feds.  Our people need to know that their families will be taken care of if anything happens to them.  I guess what I am asking is that we resolve these issues up front before something does happen.  I think that we need to look into additional insurance coverage for the firefighters up to $400,000.00 or more.  I think we get complacent and forget about a few of these things and we forget the danger involved in the jobs they do.  I'd like to see us evaluate all those issues and determine what we can do to make sure that all of our folks here know that their families will be taken care of."
Chief Welsch replied "I'd like to establish an action item then for that.  I would like to put together a committee that would include the bargaining group, one or two board members of the board and myself that would take a look into the options you brought up and we can give a report back to the board in the August meeting as to our progress.  We can also look into what the bargaining groups perspective is on the topic and see what they think is a fair dollar amount and what the procedure should be so we can standardize it in department policy."
Chairman Drinen stated "I will appoint Member Click to be on this committee.  Chief you can work with him and decided who would be the best people to be in the committee, set up schedules for meetings and work out what is best for all."

Chief Welsch replied "That's good thank you."

SUMMARIZE ACTION ITEMS:

Chief Welsch will give report on comp time discussion with bargaining group.

Chief Welsch will put together a committee that will include the bargaining group, Member Click of the fire board and Chief Welsch to look into getting more life insurance or some other type of plan that would take care of a firefighter's family if something happened to them in the line of duty.
FUTURE AGENDA ITEMS:

CHIEF'S REPORT:  COMP TIME REPORT
DEATH BENEFITS COMMITTEE REPORT
CALL TO PUBLIC:

Bob Timberman asked "Did I understand Chief to say that the county is anticipating another 2.5% of devaluation of our properties this next year?"
Chief Welsch stated "Yes sir."

Bob Timberman stated "Even though the realtors are saying our property values here have gone up forty seven percent."

Chief Welsch replied "There is new construction starts in Flagstaff so evidently the housing market and the economy in Flagstaff is picking up but they did take a hit before we did out here, but we are just lagging behind.  I did meet with them in Flagstaff, they explained that they have a formula that they use to figure these things out and they also said that part of the reason is the lag time in the damage that was done in the 2010 snow storm an some of those homes were either not rebuilt or are just coming on line.  These were the principal reasons for the continued drop in assessments which was nineteen and half percent this year and the projected drop for next year.  And believe it or not we haven't taken the hit that some of the others have taken."
Larry Young asked "You mentioned the bargaining group, what does that mean?"

Chief Welsch replied "That is the union."

Chairman Drinen replied "That is all the firefighters."
Larry Young asked "I know in the past we always kept some equipment at Foxboro but I look around today and all the equipment seems to be here.  Do we have anything down at Foxboro?"

Chief Welsch replied "Not at the moment, we recalled the second brush truck up here because we were called to a wildland assignment that got cancelled enroute.  So the second brush truck will go back down to Foxboro at a latter date."

Chairman Drinen adjourned the meeting

NEXT MEETING: August 20, 2013 at 5 PM.

The meeting adjourned at 5:40 PM.

Respectfully submitted by   _____________________________________________





       (Clerk of the Board, Len Friedlund)
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